
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 29 NOVEMBER 2007 


IOS.113/07
REVIEW OF CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL’S NEW ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE COLLECTION OF HOUSEHOLD WASTE IN CARLISLE
The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) presented report CS.94/07 providing a detailed review of the Council’s new refuse and recycling service, which had been implemented between March and June 2007.

Mr Tickner advised that the report had been produced to provide an objective assessment of the new service.  The review was divided into four sections:

Section 1 – Why change – aims and objectives of the new service.  That provided an overview of the new arrangements for the collection of household waste in Carlisle.

Section 2 – Outputs and Outcomes – provided an objective assessment of what the new service had delivered.  Where possible, the outputs and outcomes of the new service had been quantified allowing the new service to be compared with:

(i) the service prior to the changes being implemented;

(ii) the target set for the new service in the Feasibility Study; and

(iii) other authorities.

Section 3 – Discussed the key issues that had emerged in relation to the new service.

Section 4 – Presented the key conclusions that could be drawn from the assessment and made a number of recommendations for consideration by Members.

The review contained a number of specific recommendations in relation to the collection of refuse via purple sacks, the green box scheme, the kerbside collection of plastic and cardboard, garden waste collection, bulky household waste collections, waste services structure and enforcement.

The Waste Services Manager (Mr Gardner) commented that the new arrangements had been a major undertaking for the public, staff and Members and thanked everyone without whose support the initiative would not have been such a success.

Mr Gardner outlined the following issues arising from the review:

1.  The need for additional resources to maintain the refuse and recycling service.  Funding had been secured for 2008/09 but, beyond that, there would be budget implications and a further report on the matter would be submitted to the next Executive meeting.

2.  Enforcement issues regarding fly tipping and people putting waste out before the collection days.

The Executive had on 19 November 2007 (EX.275/07) noted the outcomes and proposals from the review and referred the report to this Committee for consideration and comment.

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments:

(a) Members were concerned regarding the Waste Services staffing structure and questioned what proportion of the cost of implementation of the new collection arrangements and staffing costs would be grant supported.

In response Mr Gardner referred Members to the summary of key financial implications set out at page 48 of the review document.

(b) In response to a question regarding funding of any extension of the service to areas not currently covered, Mr Gardner advised that an Action Plan would be presented to the next Executive meeting to address such issues.  It was thought that the plastic and cardboard scheme could be extended to include an additional 3,000 households within current resources but, beyond that, there would be issues around sustainability.  It was also intended to provide an extra twenty bring sites.

(c) Referring to any extension of the scheme, a Member asked how the conflicting priorities of those areas which were in most need as against those where an extension was easiest to implement would be prioritised.

Mr Gardner said that an extension of 3,000 was a large step forward.  The emphasis was on coupling any extension with the green box and cardboard schemes.  The process was very complex to manage and clearly there would be operational dictates as to how the scheme was extended.

Mr Tickner added that the intention was that all recycling vehicles would be fitted with tracking devices which would provide enhanced management information.

(d) It was suggested that wording could be printed on purple sacks asking the public to only put those out on collection days.

Mr Gardner felt that was a good idea which could be implemented when a further supply of purple sacks was purchased.

(e) A Member asked whether there would be any merit in the recycling vehicles working in shifts.  That would allow more refuse to be collected without the need to purchase additional vehicles.  

Mr Tickner said that vehicle usage was being looked at.  A detailed analysis was required and vehicle tracking would enable those calculations to be done.  It was, however, necessary to work around tip opening times at the moment.

(f) Reference was made to the 200% increase in the number of fly tipping incidents recorded in the first quarter of 2007/08 when compared with the same quarter in 2006/07.  Members asked whether the implementation of a collection charge for bulky items would exacerbate the problem, particularly in back lanes, and what level of charge was envisaged.

In response Mr Gardner said that problems often arose as a result of refuse being put out on the wrong day rather than fly tipping, and that the incidence of fly tipping had not increased as a result of the new scheme.

Three of the Cumbrian local authorities imposed a charge for the collection of bulky items and three did not.  £10 per collection was the average charge.

A Member further questioned how the figures at Option 2 (page 39) had been arrived at.  He was concerned that there may be a financial impact on the Council and an increase in fly tipping if a charge for all elements of the bulky household waste collection service was introduced.

Mr Gardner explained the figures set out, commenting that a further detailed examination thereof would be required if a decision to implement charging was taken.

Another Member asked whether the responsibility could be passed back to major retailers, for example, retailers could issue a voucher to commission the Council to collect bulky items.   That could be a very attractive selling point.

In response, Mr Gardner said that major retailers had formed a national consortium and saved some costs.  He suspected that they would say that they were already playing their part.

(g) If additional ‘bring’ sites were to be introduced a corresponding commitment to management of the same would be required.  No timetable had been included in that regard.

Mr Gardner replied that twenty additional bring sites were proposed, the cost of which would include additional cleaning.   That was dependent upon the additional refuse vehicle (PC4) and issues around its procurement required to be addressed.

(h) A Member referred to the subject of vermin, commenting that she would like to see that monitored over the longer term.

Mr Gardner replied that the statistics provided by the Council’s Pest Control service supported the view that the new service had reduced the opportunities for rats to feed on household rubbish because of its containment in wheeled bins (section 12.8) were up-to-date as at the end of August 2007.  Mr Tickner added that the position could be monitored in future.

(i) Reference was made to the suggestion that the Advisors’ role should move from advice to enforcement.  A Member asked whether a case existed for the appointment of an Enforcement Officer to deal with that aspect.

Mr Gardner acknowledged that enforcement was an area which required to be addressed.  

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder commented upon a request received from a blind person for information on the waste collection arrangements.   In response the team had produced a tape to assist that person and were looking to extend that facility.  He paid credit to the staff involved for taking the initiative in that regard.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

(1) The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee was pleased with the success of the new arrangements for the collection of Household Waste in Carlisle which had exceeded expectations.

(2) The Committee would welcome extension of the scheme as far as possible, but recognised that there were limited resources available to extend the scheme.

(3) Members had concerns regarding the proposal to charge for the collection of bulky items as detailed at (f) above.

(4) That the Director of Community Services be requested to take on board the suggestion regarding purple sacks as detailed at (d) above.







